MINUTES OF THE HEP-SCD BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING
October 23, 2023
The meeting of the Hudson Essex Passaic Soil Conservation District was held at the district office in Bloomfield, NJ.  In accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act, advance notice was given to the press (The Star Ledger and Herald News newspapers) and posted.  
The public meeting was called to order by Chairperson Matt Ward at 7:03 p.m.
Members and public participating were as follows:  Supervisors Matt Ward, Gray Russell, Jerry Flach and Tobias Fox; Janet Rekesius, District Manager; staff members Fran Aguirre, Denisse Angulo, Danielle Dennis, Scott Howard, Tatum Pied, Scott Howard and Shamar Vernon; Kimberly Dalton, Acting District Conservationist, USDA/NRCS; and Geoffrey Allen, a member of the public and possible candidate for district supervisor.
Meeting participants recited the Pledge of Allegiance which was followed by a moment of silence for the victims of the Israel/Hamas war.
Reorganization of Officers 2023/2024
Proposed slate:  Matt Ward, Chairperson; Jerry Flach, Vice-Chairperson; Gray Russell, Treasurer; and Elizabeth Hite Vollavanh, Secretary

M/M Jerry Flach, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously to accept the proposed slate of officers for the 2023/2024 fiscal year.
MINUTES
The minutes from the September 11th, 2023 public meeting were reviewed.  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Jerry Flach and passed unanimously to accept the minutes.  
TREASURER’S REPORT

Janet Rekesius reviewed HEP’s Treasurer’s Reports and banking accounts for the month of September 2023.  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Jerry Flach and passed unanimously to accept the Treasurer’s Report for September 2023 as presented.  

EXTENSION -
Dr. Amy Rowe, Environmental & Resource Management Agent (RCE) 



Absent - Report
9/21/23
Branchville – Ag Agents Association of NJ fall meeting
9/24/23
Sandyston – Forests and Water talk for NJ Woodland Stewards program at Stokes State Forest – 25 attendees
9/25/23
Online – Earth Day Every Day webinar on solar energy – 50 attendees
9/26/23
New Brunswick – food waste audit training for 10 new Americorps members
10/15/23
Roseland – Essex Fall Fest

10/23/23
Online – Earth Day Every Day webinar on wind energy – 207 registrants

Ongoing

•
Food waste pilot program with Sustainable Jersey.  Final reports are written and being reviewed before publication.

•
Food waste pilot program with City of Paterson.  Prepping to get into MLK and STEAM/STARS Academy to reduce food waste through teaching students.

•
Food waste/climate change curriculum with NJDEP.  Packaging 15 lessons – hoping to be available by October.  

Some lessons available at https://foodwastelessons.rutgers.edu/
Rutgers Updates

•
Interviews for Passaic Master Gardener coordinator/horticulture program associates have wrapped up.
•
Interviews for statewide Master Gardener coordinator have ended.

•
Essex urban ag/community development/Master Gardener coordinator position is closed.  First meeting of the search committee will be soon.
•
2024 Essex Master Gardener class is full.  Currently recruiting for Passaic class.  Classes start 1/23/2024.
Awards

2023 NJDEP Bureau of Sustainability Award for Source Reduction, Resource Management to the Rutgers Food Waste Team.  Dr. Rowe will be speaking on behalf of the team at the Association of New Jersey Recyclers conference on Wednesday, 10/25/2023.
USDA/NRCS –
Kimberly Dalton, Acting District Conservationist, USDA/NRCS


Programs

· Taking applications for FY24 EQIP/AMA/ IRA ACT NOWS until 1/26/2024

· High Tunnel, Tree Mortality Initiative, Cover Crop, Wildlife & Forestry all ACT NOW

· 8 million EQIP regular farm bill and 11.6 million IRA funds Climate Mitigation Practices

· EAB Medication program

· Must have 20% kill in planning unit, follow with new tree planting, must have FSP
Items of Interest

•
Currently on Continuing Resolution until 11/17/2023 – will watch closely
•
Two new staff positions with offers made

•
Jill Ott out on medical leave again 10/11 – 10/25/2023
Requests for Assistance

•
None at this time
Active Projects in Area

•
None at this time
Chairperson Ward requested a sheet with the acronym and description of each NRCS program.  He also wants to be advised regarding any assistance that Morgan Devine is providing in Newark, Jersey City and Paterson.  Mr. Ward would like HEP to be advised as soon as possible regarding the availability of urban agriculture grants.  Kimberly Dalton stated that urban ag is new to NRCS and that Morgan has only been in her position for one year.  Janet Rekesius commented that many urban ag grants are usually for production on larger acreage properties.  Kimberly advised that 1/10 acre is required and rooftop gardens are not eligible.  Tobias Fox stated that rooftop gardens control water and cities do not have land available for urban ag.  Jerry Flach opined that there is a need for advocacy and support for urban rooftops and urban feeding plans.  Kimberly advised that NRCS programs are cost-share programs not grants.  Ward would like Evan Madlinger, NJ’s Acting State Conservationist, to attend HEP’s 12/18/2023 HEP meeting.  
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Soil Erosion & Sediment Control Plans

Janet Rekesius reviewed the Soil Erosion and Sediment Control (SESC) Plans certified in September 2023.  M/M Jerry Flach, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously to accept all actions taken on all SESC Plans certified in September 2023.
Staff Field Reports
The inspectors provided information and subsequently discussion regarding the trends in each of their respective territories.

8:21 p.m.
Staff members Denisse Angulo, Danielle Dennis, Scott Howard, Tatum Pied, and Shamar Vernon exit meeting.

Denial HEP ID# 222-P-5502, Block 1315, Lot 4, Paterson
Janet Rekesius informed that the Soil Erosion & Sediment Control Plan submitted does not meet the NJ standards and revisions to the plan, as requested by HEP, have never been submitted.  M/M Jerry Flach, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously to deny plan certification.
City of Newark – Meeting 10/30/2023
Janet Rekesius informed that a meeting was scheduled for Monday, 10/30/2023, at 10:00 a.m. to discuss Newark’s lack of adherence to their Exempt Municipality responsibilities and what the city needs to accomplish moving forward.  Expected City of Newark attendees include Dolores Martinez-Wooden, Director of Engineering; Ray Concepcion, Assistant Director; Christopher Wade, SESC plan reviewer/coordinator; and Awilda Fernandez, SESC inspector.  Attendees representing the State and HEP-SCD will be Frank Minch, Division Director, NJDA, Division of Agricultural and Natural Resources and Executive Secretary of the NJ State Soil Conservation Committee; Janet Rekesius, District Manager, HEP-SCD; and a HEP-SCD supervisor, possibly Matt Ward.  Eric Pennington, Newark’s Business Administrator, has been invited but his attendance has not yet been confirmed.
GENERAL BUSINESS

Nominating Committee
At the 9/11/20203 HEP meeting and in anticipation of HEP Supervisor Tobias Fox’s impending resignation, Chairperson Ward had put forth the names of the Nominating Committee members:  Robert Prout, Mario Tridente, and Skip Bartlett.  The new proposed date for the Nominating Committee to convene to discuss candidate qualifications and to nominate qualified candidates will probably be 11/14/2023 at 12:00 noon.  Fran Aguirre will place the Public Notice as soon as it is confirmed that the Nominating Committee members can attend on the new date.  

Matt Ward explained a supervisor’s role and responsibilities to Geoffrey Allen.  Janet informed that former supervisor Mario Tridente was also possibly interested in returning.
Letter of Resignation – Gerri O’Brien
HEP staffer Gerri O’Brien tendered her letter of resignation dated 9/29/2023 to HEP District Manager Janet Rekesius.  Gerri’s last day of work was 10/18/2023.  
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Urban Ag Updates
Chairperson Matt Ward would like Evan Madlinger, Acting State Conservationist, and Morgan Devine, State Urban Conservationist, to attend HEP’s 12/18/2023 meeting to provide updates.

SSCC Expiring Terms
In a memo dated 10/16/2023, Frank Minch informed that, at the 11/20/23 Annual Business Meeting of the NJACD, an election will be held for two District Supervisor members for three-year terms to commence 1/1/2024.  Sylvia Kovacs’ (North) term is expiring on 12/31/2023.
New Jersey Secretary of Agriculture Search
The New Jersey State Board of Agriculture is currently conducting candidate interviews.
NJACD/SSCC Annual Conference/Partnership Meeting, 11/20/2023

The Partnership Meeting is being held on Monday, 11/20/2023, from 7:30 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. at the Rutgers Eco Complex in Bordentown, NJ.  Fran Aguirre will coordinate the registration and payment for the district.  All meeting receipts, to include hotel receipts, should be forwarded to Fran for reimbursement.  Supervisor Jerry Flach advised that she will not be able to attend.
NACD Northeast Conference, 9/17-9/20/2023, Portland, Maine
A short discussion was held regarding the supervisors’ opinions on the conference.  The consensus was that the conference was informative and interesting but that it focused too much on Maine.  None of the supervisors received any post-conference questionnaire.

NACD Annual Meeting 2/10-2/14/2024
The 2024 NACD Annual Meeting/Conference will be held from 2/10 – 2/14/24 at the Sheraton San Diego Hotel & Marina in San Diego, California.  The early bird deadline is 12/22/2023.  Matt Ward prepared a presentation and is expecting to hear back from NACD regarding its acceptance by 11/1/2023.
CORRESPONDENCE/NEWS
National Association of Conservation Districts (NACD) 2024 Dues Request 

HEP received the 2024 membership dues request from the NACD.  In the past, HEP has submitted $775 Gold Membership dues.  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Jerry Flach and passed unanimously to renew the district’s Gold Level membership at a cost of $775.
NJ STATE SOIL CONSERVATION COMMITTEE (SSCC)/NJDA – Absent
The NJ SSCC met on 10/16/2023.  District assessments and reviews are forthcoming.  The next meeting of the NJ SSCC is scheduled for 12/11/2023.
PUBLIC COMMENT
At 9:25 p.m. opened and closed the floor to public comment (none).  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Jerry Flach and passed unanimously.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, M/M Jerry Flach, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously to adjourn the meeting at 9:30 p.m.   
Respectfully submitted,








Elizabeth Hite Vollavanh







Secretary
MEETING NOTICE
The next meeting will be held in-person on 
Monday
November 27, 2023 at 7:00 p.m.

at
The HEP-SCD District Office

80 Orchard St.

Bloomfield, NJ  07003
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